School Health Advisory Council

Meeting Minutes – 3/14/11

Introductions 

Mindfulness Moment

Jen Wolfrum led a 2 minute meditation, followed by feedback. Jen has been doing this with the students; people wanted to continue this at next meeting; suggestion made that different people could lead a meditation each time.

Blaise 2 thoughts:  do this again;  science says focus breath on abdomen to relax, and to energize focus on breathing through nostrils. 

Let’s bring peoples’ “different styles of” mindfulness practices to our meetings.  Someone walking in late, while we were meditating, said she could feel the calmness from our meditating.

Good practices for SHAC:  to practice mindful listening and speaking at meetings and in the classroom to help us to develop concrete skills.  Can we incorporate these suggestions into agenda for next year?

Announcements

*  Julie Fenn’s position will be full-time next year; this is good news;  with Eammon’s help, she will have more time to train students for peer ed and prevention.  New Diamond principal, Anne Carothers, wants Julie to go to Diamond.  Julie won’t be teaching health classes, but will go into health classes. She also wants to do more with parents

*  New K-12 Director of Guidance being sought; guidance felt like they needed a leader for all levels. 

*  YRBS has been reviewed with new questions added.   On March 29th the survey will be administered.

*  The film ‘A Promise to Adam’ will be presented at the high school.   Adam was from Newton North and was killed in an accident.  His parents started this program to prevent other accidents. There will be an assembly at LHS for students and one for parents.  The PTSA is helping with publicity and students from SADD will be speaking on a panel.  Adam’s mom is also coming to speak.  For more information, go to the website www.Apromisetoadam.com. 

Nursing Update, Jill Gasperini

Jill reported about the Readiness and Emergency Preparedness (REM) task force meeting.  The REM is planning to develop a website for Lexington.  Arlington has one under “safety and schools”.   They suggest linking our SHAC website off of the emergency link because the SHAC website is hard to find.  Mary Ellen Dunn reported that the district website in Lexington is going to revamp their entire website.

The Wellness Gold Medal for Hastings and the Wellness Silver Medal for LHS will be awarded at a State House Legislative breakfast; DPH and the Dept of Elementary and Secondary Education co-sponsored the award. 

Food Service/Nutrition Update, Nancy Wiseman

The USD Healthy School challenge (M. Obama’s initiative) is offering several levels of awards that are more nutrition-related than the Ma. award and also has a bigger wellness piece.  Nancy is submitting an application for all of the schools.   The award results in money so Nancy wants to submit quickly to have a chance at the money.  She mentioned that Jen W and Jill G were helpful in getting this info together.  Nancy handed out newly revised menus that list all the details about what is on the menu (eg. specify which fruit it is not just saying fruit).  She also described the award level distinctions, which include physical activities.  The district has endorsed this proposal and she needs parent involvement.  She asked if she could include the SHAC or PTSA.  Q: What is parent involvement? Answer: Need parent to sign off and say it’s okay to apply for the award.  Kim E. offered to do it; someone suggested she call Nancy Shephard too. 

Report on SHAC’s mindfulness initiatives, Jennifer Wolfrum

There were three community presentations on mindfulness this school year:  Blaise Aguirre (9/27/10), Myla and Jon Kabat Zinn (11/4/10) and Dennis Shirley and Elizabeth MacDonald (3/3/11).  All three were great; the last one had a lower turnout, possibly because it was advertised as being for teachers.  There were about 50 people including teachers and parents; questions at the end of the presentations were good.

The Aware Teacher professional development training also went well.  The participants are planning to get back together to talk about what they are doing.  Sion offered to help analyze the pre and post data.  She is hoping to send out an end of year assessment comparing teachers who went through training with those who didn’t.

Q:  What about offering this again?  Carol P has expressed interest in offering it.  Jen W will be checking to see if it could be offered as a summer workshop.  Q: How many teachers might attend?  At least 6 people have asked when the next “Aware Teacher” is being held, definitely a lot of interest out there.  It was the first professional development offering to fill up; more people want to take it and there is a lot of interest K-12. A nice mix of teachers took the class including a Kindergarten teacher who will be part of a presentation at the int’l conference.  Q: can this conference be videoed?  The conference is the Center for Mindfulness conference and the video will be available on CD.  We can order the CD on-line afterwards.  Q: Are the teachers bringing what they learned from the ‘Aware Teacher’ into the classroom?  A:  We know that the health teachers are.  The follow up meeting with the class participants will be addressing this question. Jen and other health and foreign language teachers formed a mindfulness collaborative and brainstormed what they could do in the classroom.  An ASL teacher had her students do a relaxation before making presentations, and she said the students did much better.  There will be more to follow after their meeting in March.  Q: Can you send out these personal experiences?  A: Jen: yes we can do that.

Blaise: for a lot of people who go to a mindfulness meeting, they don’t know what this is about. Having an ongoing practice is also very important.  One meeting doesn’t really get people to buy in or be enthusiastic.  My concern or worry is how to get people who really could use it, how to get them to do it?  We have a wonderful initiative but how to continue it?  A: Pamela Seigle has an ongoing practice and is inviting people to practice with her.

Q:   Is there an ongoing way to keep them connected to each other? It’s enormously helpful to have support.  This becomes harder once you return to your regular life.  Maybe have a partner for each teacher? Could this be a professional learning community (PLC)?  A: Jen said yes we have PLC’s, they look at student learning and how our practices impact student learning. 

Maryann B talked about her mindfulness offerings and offered to help set up support groups for teachers.

Race to Nowhere 

Jen explained that there’s a website where you can learn more about the film.  It’s a film about  the over emphasis on achievement and putting stress on children, parents and families.  This film is being shown in many communities to sold out audiences. The website lists where the movie is playing. This movie is good for parents to see with their children (recommended 14 and up).  A committee, including people from the Collaborative to Reduce Student Stress (CRSS), is planning Lexington showings.  Viewing dates:

Wed., April 27 from 3:30 – 5:00 for Lexington public school employees only and two community showings: Thus.,  April 28 from 7:00 - 8:30 @ Cary Hall and Fri., April 29 from 10 – 11:30 @ Cary Hall

The first 300 students who register will be free; after that students will be charged $5.  The viewing for Lexington employees will be free. Tickets will be sold in advance ($10/ticket).  A DVD of the movie will be available in April; hopefully we can buy it and use it in different venues.  The stress website will have a link to information about the movie showing.  Jeri Zeder is handling publicity and is doing a wonderful job.

On May 5th a small group discussion for students, parents and community members will be offered from 7-8:30 at Temple Emunah; this will be facilitated by peer leaders and adults. 

Update on the Collaborative to Reduce Student Stress  (B.J. Rudman)

The name represents an outgrowth from the Temple Isaiah group that has since morphed into an organization composed of people from 8 congregations plus other community members.  It’s a collaborative effort focused on reducing student stress but they also want to collaborate on other issues that overlap with reducing stress.  There are 40-50 active members; their current focus is on Race to Nowhere.  Members of the Collaborative will staff the event, assist with publicity, host small group discussions for students and parents and help educate the community.  They also will ask the congregation’s youth groups to sponsor it and invite parents to go. The discussion groups will have standard questions that the Race to Nowhere provides along with extensive materials including a guidelines book, handouts, etc.

Blaise:  Does everyone agree that the students are under too much stress?  He was with a group of parents who didn’t think kids had too much homework, and that they are not under that much stress.  He asked how many parents are thinking that way and pointed out that these were parents of younger children.  Is there a difference in the stress that students experience compared to the parents’ experience; students also have their own stress that parents aren’t aware of.  School may see more stress than the parents.

In response to Blaise’s questions people talked about how the movie, Race to Nowhere, is distributed by word of mouth, not commercially.  There have been 1400 showings around the country and they are often sold out.  Part of the challenge is to get parents who think their kids are not stressed to view the movie.  There was also conversation about where the stress is coming from and how much there actually is.  It was mentioned that there is a disconnect between what the teachers tell the kids and what the kids say they hear when the teacher makes the class level placement from 8th grade to LHS.  It might be worthwhile to have conversations about the communication between students and parents and guidance on class placement.  There is some misunderstanding about placement into AP courses, i.e., being eligible for it and what is realistic to take.  People move to Lexington because of the excellent schools on the one hand vs saying we have too much stress on the other hand.  There are conflicting messages about how much stress the students are actually feeling.  The students talk about this in health class.  We need certain amount of stress, but how much and how do we tell what is too much?  

Communication is a key theme about how to handle stress.  Kids and parents should start talking early on.  It might be a good idea to have high school parents talk at middle school parent coffees about AP classes.

Sion mentioned that she is little leery about all this focus on stress; she thinks there needs to be more focus on resiliency so as to get to the social-emotional learning. She suggested reframing ‘reducing stress’ by adding ‘building resiliency’ which will help with the younger grades, since it’s not just stress.  Following the movie showings we are not looking for solutions, but how to develop resiliency in our students.

Student Feedback on the stress website – handout

Jennifer passed out a handout that summarized student feedback on the websit; this was an assignment given in the freshman health classes.  There is new software that can automatically update the website; BJ is looking into this.  The goal is to have an on-site person to manage the stress website.  This site should be included in the entire school district website.  Mary Ellen suggested that we email Tom Platti  about putting the stress website into the district site to be sure that it is included when the entire website is revamped.  BJ mentioned that volunteers can keep moving the stress website along, but having an in-house person would be good.

Newspaper articles (Carol Shum)

Carol has been generating newspaper articles about SHAC and what is going on in the schools related to health and wellness.  We would like to have more about the resiliency work in the elementary schools and follow what the schools are already doing.  Carol will email Amy Chamberlain for more information.  Other issues to focus on included sleep strategies, statistics on self-injury and suicidal ideation.  It was pointed out that 1 in 5 students in college are self-injuring.  Someone also suggested having a series of guest commentators; it was also mentioned repeat articles are good.  We might want to use some of the articles that the school nurses publish. 

Include on our next meeting’s agenda: Being mindful in listening and speaking in our practice at the meeting.  Last meeting for this school year: May 9th.

